Minutes – Patient Forum Meeting – 10.02.09

Present: 

Jackie Leach, Carole Galpin, Jackie Jones, Cynthia Rosser – Patient Forum members 

Kenneth Cobb, Transport Integration Manager, Kent County Council

Nadim Bakri, Commissioning support Officer for Transport, E & C K PCT,

Cllr Kevin Mills, Chairman of Scrutiny (Policy & Performance) Committee, DDC 

Lesley Betts, Practice Manager, Balmoral Surgery

Becky Halpin, Balmoral Staff – note taker

Apologies:  Edwina Russell, Nancy Woods, Ruth Pascoe – Patient Forum Members and Irene Hayward, Head of Healthcare Transport, EKHT

Transport

Lesley explained that some patients feel that transport is a problem since the surgery has moved, as we are no longer in the town.  Lesley explained that she has written to Stagecoach twice with copies to KCC & DDC, both before and after the move, asking whether anything can be done to improve public transport to the new surgery but she has only recently received a full response from Stagecoach via DDC which noted that there were already some bus routes near the surgery.  The response also explained that the width of the road and parking was a problem, but even if this was removed it was unlikely that buses would have time to serve Canada Road.

Some of the patients asked why transport was not thought about before the move.  Lesley explained that there was no other site available to build the new premises on and that the surgery had been waiting several years to move.  In addition Lesley explained that the surgery could not have stayed at the old premises due to lack of space and disabled access because the building contravened Disability Discrimination Act standards.

Nadim Bakri, from the PCT, explained that when the planning permission for the new surgery was granted some years ago the PCT had no policy regarding transport.  He continued to explain that now that the PCTs have merged into one there is a policy in place and this is now something that is considered when GP surgeries plan to move premises.

Cllr Kevin Mills from the scrutiny committee at DDC explained that he had received a petition signed by patients asking for improved public transport to the surgery.  This had been passed onto Stagecoach and the received response was circulated to the group.  It was noted that there is a bus stop at the top of Canada Road, on The Strand, but it was not clear whether there is another bus stop on Gladstone Road.  Lesley explained that the petition had come about as a result of letters to the Mercury (the local newspaper) and the Deal Town Mayor advising patients through the letters column, to go to the surgery to sign “the petition”.  We did not at that time have a petition, but one was started because of the amount of patients asking at the desk to sign it.

Kenneth Cobb from KCC explained that KCC have a responsibility to “underwrite” needed services which would not otherwise be viable for Stagecoach to run and also about the “Dart Bus”.  This is run in addition to public buses.  The Dart Bus requires annual membership (£5 per year) and patients are only eligible to apply for this if they have mobility problems, or live in rural areas with poor bus services.  If patients meet these criteria, they are then able to phone and book the bus for journeys into the town or to other public services eg Leisure centres, supermarkets and Centres for the Retired.  The service is primarily a “shopping bus”.  However it was noted that Deal currently only has one of these buses as Dover District Council is not obliged to put money into supporting this and so doesn’t contribute towards the running costs.   Kenneth also explained that KCC would support additional public transport services where there was no service within 400m of the site.  It is likely that the bus stop on the corner of Canada Road and The Strand would fall just within this distance meaning that KCC would not be able to justify additional services.  

The question of whether a mini-bus could be used to service Canada Rd was raised, and it was mentioned that there is still a mini-bus service in the town on the 82 route and perhaps this could just run via Canada Road rather than a new service being introduced.  

Nadim Bakri explained that the PCT, in conjunction with KCC, may be able to fund an additional bus, or similar service which could be run as a “health bus”, but they firstly need to know approximately how many people would use this service.  It was decided that we will put a notice in the local paper with a reply form, asking patients if they have problems to the new premises because of the limited public transport services in the Canada Road area.   Nadim Bakri explained that we should also ask for patient feedback from posters in local services such as the post office, supermarket and library, as not everyone reads the local paper.  We will then pass this information onto the PCT who will liaise with KCC to try and provide additional transport for patients.   Nadim explained that to access this additional transport, criteria will need to be in place so the service targets those that most need it.   Lesley decided that whilst waiting for feedback from patients, we would put some leaflets about the current Dart Bus in the waiting room for patients to begin using.  Kenneth Cobb kindly agreed to provide these leaflets to the Practice.

Lesley said that feedback she had indicated a service once or twice a week that runs from South Street and drops off and picks up at the Surgery would be adequate to keep most patients able to get to the Practice, but that more work would need to be done to actually “prove” the need.

Just before this item closed, Lesley mentioned that transport had figured quite highly on the patient satisfaction survey.   It was noted that it might be useful if the Practice could try and identify how many patients had actually left their books due to the move.  Lesley said it would be hard to identify this, but that the practice could look for “trends” in an increase in those numbers around the time of our move.

The guests left the meeting at this point, and Lesley thanked them on behalf of everyone for their attendance and their input.  The surgery has an invitation to attend the meeting of the Scrutiny Committee at DDC on 23.2.09 but Cllr Mills said if no one was able to attend he would happily feedback the outcomes of this evening’s meeting.
Patient Satisfaction Survey

Lesley had sent copies of the patient satisfaction to members of the patient forum before the meeting.  Lesley explained that the questionnaire was confidential and given to fifty patients per doctor.  

One of the patients explained that she felt signage was a problem in the reception area.  She explained that at the reception desk it was not clear which side you should stand.  The patients also explained that they felt privacy was poor at the desk and they suggested that patients should have a line to wait behind so that conversations at the desk are more private.  Lesley explained that the surgery were looking into getting a touch screen, so patients could check in for their appointments without going to the desk and this was thought to be a good idea.  Lesley asked patients whether they thought the doctors should use the Jayex boards to call patients but the patients did not think this was a good idea, although some felt some form of buzzer system would be good as it is sometimes difficult to hear your name being called in the waiting room.

Lesley explained that some of the comments in the survey asked for phlebotomy and physiotherapy to provided in the surgery, and that we are now doing this.  Lesley also explained to patients that the surgery were applying to hold a pilot family planning clinic here and possibly a clinic for abnormal uterine bleeding which would save patients being seen in outpatient clinics at the hospital.  We are also about to have some children and families counselling running from the Practice and we already have a weight management clinic which is about to also include psychotherapists working alongside our dietician and HCAs.  Patients thought this was positive for the surgery and they would like to see other services provided from the surgery to save patients travelling to the hospital. 

One of the patients felt that the notice boards could be better organised as it was not easy to read information from them.  She also suggested themed weeks on the notice boards, offering different information each week.  Lesley explained that there are certain things that have to be displayed on the boards at all times and others that do run on a themed basis from the Health Promotion Service.  Unfortunately our notice-board space is limited.

One of the patients asked whether e-mail could be used to keep in touch with patients.  Lesley explained that we currently do ask for this information on our new patient questionnaires, and would ensure it was stored on the computer.  If there is no field for this to be done now, then a request will be made to the computer software company to see if it can be incorporated.  However it was noted that e-mail addresses can quickly become out of date so it may not be a reliable method of communication, it also takes a lot of time to organise and manage this information but is definitely something the Practice is working towards.

Another point from the questionnaire was extended opening hours and Lesley asked everyone to note that we do now do this.  It was mentioned that this is advertised via the Jayex boards in the surgery.  There is also the facility to request prescriptions via email.  

Lesley asked that an agreed action plan be put in place using the outcomes of the Practice Patient Satisfaction Survey.  The Practice has to have this to work towards.  Lesley highlighted some of the other things that had been flagged up as part of the survey feedback, and other suggestions were discussed based on what the patient representatives had already read.  Lesley wondered whether including looking further into the telephone system was something the patients would feel was appropriate but those present felt it was much more important to address confidentiality issues in reception and so it was agreed that the action plan would be as follows:

Devised Action Plan

1:
Improve public transport to the surgery

2:
Improve reception area, more confidentiality and clear signage to inform patients where to go.

Any Other Business

No one had anything else to discuss.
Date of next Meeting

June 2009 – actual date to be confirmed and notified to Patient Forum members and advertised in the Practice.

The meeting closed and Lesley thanked the 4 patient forum members who had attended for coming and for their input.  It is a shame that with a Practice population of 12,000+ only four patients attended and so more will be encouraged to attend if possible in the future.

